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 Oct. 2015 KENT CONNECTIONS  

 A Newsletter Published by Kent County Levy Court for its Employees      October 2015 

Employee of the Month: Amy Minner 
The Kent County department heads have selected AMY L. MINNER from the Department of Planning 

Services as the October 2015 Employee of the Month.  
 Amy, a Permit Technician III  in the Inspections & Enforcement Division, has 
worked for Kent County since January 2008.  She is primarily responsible for overseeing 
the work of other Permit Technicians; explaining zoning and related ordinances to the 
general public and building contractors; applying related ordinances to the process of 
obtaining a building or other permit for contractors and the general public; reviewing 
building permit applications for completeness and approval; and conducting research of 
property ownership records, zoning violations, and demographic trends. 

 Amy was recognized as Employee of the Month back in 2010 for her outstanding customer 
service skills which has led her to successive promotions to her current team leader position. Amy has 
served for many years as a volunteer òGo Pinkó coordinator for the Countyõs annual breast cancer 
awareness campaign, and her devotion to public service even extends to her 
hometown where she is a tireless member of the Harrington City Council. 

According to Planning Services Director SARAH KEIFER, òAmy is the 
heart and soul of the permits section. She has a great positive attitude that 
shines through when explaining complex building codes issues. Her 
knowledge about all aspects of the zoning ordinance and building code is 
unsurpassed and highly valued. Amy is clearly a great asset to Kent County 
and deserving of this honor.ó  

Congratulations Amy on a job well done! 
 

State woes could impact County budget  
By Allan Kujala, Personnel Director 

Continuing fiscal problems at the State level could have some serious implications for the Fiscal Year 

2017 budgeting process for Kent County. The counties were able to stave off serious cost shifting by 
the General Assembly earlier this year, but State legislators are already painting a bleak financial pic-
ture for the State in its upcoming budget.  That means Kent Countyõs budget reins will remain held as 
tightly as ever. 
 The Countyõs annual budgeting process, which starts in September with the dissemination of 
budget documents, requires departments to estimate costs, submit proposed personnel actions, and 

capital projects for review by the County Adminis-
trator who in turn prepares a recommended or 
draft budget for the Levy Court Commissioners to 
use as a starting point when budget hearings begin 
in March 2016. All budget submissions are due Oc-
tober 30. 
(Continued on Next Page)   
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Kent Connections is published for the employees and 
retirees of Kent County Levy Court using Microsoft 
PublisherÈ & Microsoft PowerPointÈ. Information 
contained herein is accurate to the best of our 
knowledge, but should not be relied upon as the sole 
source. Comments, suggestions and story ideas 
should be sent to: Kent County Personnel Office, 555 
Bay Road, Dover, DE 19901, or call (302) 744 -2310.  
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FY17 budget woes  
(Continued from Page 1)  

During the months of November through 
January, Department Managers will meet with 
the County Administrator, Finance Director, and 
Accounting Supervisor to review and discuss 
their budget proposals.   
 The FY2017 Budget process maintains 
many of the Cost Containment Measures im-
posed in late 2008 as the national economy and 
County revenues began to skid. The budget mes-
sage anticipates that òbudget proposals will be 
lean and conservative with an emphasis on 
maintenance of core departmental  operations 
with cost reductions where practicable.ó  
 According to the Fiscal Year 2017 Budget 
Preparation Guidelines, òit is important to em-

phasize that the State of Delaware is in the midst 
of a severe budget deficit moving into FY17, the 
effects of which will in all likelihood be felt at 
the County and Local Government levels in some 
form. For FY16 we narrowly avoided a signifi-
cant cut to the Real Estate Transfer Tax. For 
FY17, it is doubtful that it will be avoided. We 
also have some early indication that reductions 
in State Grant in Aid as well as cost shifting of 
some programs from the State to the Counties 
may be forthcoming (or proposed) as the State 
prepares its FY 2017 Budget.ó 
 òIõm hopeful the financial picture will be 
clearer by the time budget hearings get under-
way in early 2016. We certainly appreciate eve-
ryoneõs continued fiscal diligence,ó commented 
Finance Director SUSAN DURHAM 

By G. Wayne McCarty, Parks Facilities Specialist 

The final push is on to complete a Trail Blazing 

& Reforestation Project at the Hunn Recreation 
Area as part of Make-A-Difference Day on No-
vember 7, 2015 between 9:00 a.m. - Noon. 

Kent Countyõs newest Passive Recreation 
Park located on Sorghum Mill Road south of Do-
ver will finally open to the 
public once a public parking 
lot and highway entrance is 
completed in late fall or early 
spring.  

You can help complete 
the transformation of this 180 
acre historic property and 
make a real difference in your 
community by assisting Parks 
& Recreation staff  plant trees 
and complete clean up.  Might 
you be one of those volunteers?  

Once known as the Wildcat Landfill, the 
Hunn property dates back to the late 1700õs.  
The land and lands around the property were 
part of Kent Countyõs rich commercial heritage 
and Abolitionist actives.  It served as part of the 
Underground Railroad program that smuggled 
slaves out of the south.  It was even used as a 
motorcycle racing track for a while.  

There will be tasks for all ages and abili-
ties to do. Trail blazing, tree planting and Site 
Clean-up (removing discarded household items, 
trash, and unwanted vegetation).  Volunteers 
will be working under the supervision of òTeam 
Leadersó and Parks Staff. 

Please bring leather work gloves, hard-
soled, lace-up shoes or boots (no sneakers), and 

a round-point shovel and a 
garden rake if you have 
one. The County will have a 
limited number of rakes 
and shovels on site.  Be sure 
to dress appropriately for 
outdoor work and the 
weather.   
 If you would like to 
be part of this last major 
project, we are looking for 

families, individuals, groups, and volunteer or-
ganizations to help make a difference, e-mail or 
call WAYNE McCARTY at (302) 744-2489. Vol-
unteers (not Team Leaders) may also register on 
the day of the event at the project site.   

Please join Kent County Community Ser-
vices on Make-A-Difference Day at Kent Countyõs 
Hunn Recreation Area.  Come celebrate and en-
joy the experience of leaving a place better than 
you found it.  

a DIFFERENCE to a TREE  
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By Amy Minner & Christina Morton, Go Pink Volunteers 

October is National Breast Cancer Awareness 

month and Kent County Levy Court is 
working together with Bayhealth Can-
cer Institute and Delaware Breast Can-
cer Coalition (DBCC) to raise money 
and awareness about breast cancer.    

Breast Cancer is very treatable 
when detected early. It is actually the 
most common kind of cancer that wom-
en may face in their lifetime, except for 
skin cancer.  This type of cancer can 

impact anyone at any given age, but is more 
likely to occur after the age of 40.   

Employees are encouraged to 
show their support for the Breast 
Cancer Awareness campaign eve-
ry Friday in October by wearing a 
wearing a òGo Pinkó T-Shirt  or 
any pink shirt.  
 On Friday, October 23, 
2015, proceeds from the regular 
Pay Day 50/50 will be donated to 
Bayhealth Cancer Institute and 

the Delaware Breast Coalition.   

Go pink helps raise cancer awareness  

Boy Scouts honor Banta with Distinguished Citizen Award 
By Kia Evans, Public Information Officer 

Last month, a large crowd of well-wishers, fami-

ly, and County leaders joined the Boy Scouts of 
America Del-Mar-Va Council to honor Kent 
County Levy Court President P. BROOKS BANTA 
as the 2015 Kent County Distinguished Citizen.  

The 
award, now in 
its 31st year, is 
presented to an 
individual from 
the community 
who donates 
their time and 
talents to im-
proving the qual-
ity of life in Kent 
County. 
 President 
Banta, who happens to be a former Boy 
Scout, has an extensive record of public 
service. Before being elected to Levy 
Court in 1996, he served 14 years on the 
Clayton Town Council, including two 
terms as Mayor of the Town of Clayton, 
10 years on the Smyrna School District 
Board of Education, 10 years as a Non-
Resident Commissioner for the Town of 
Dewey Beach, and four-years on the Kent 

County Regional Planning Commission. 
Members of Kent County Levy Court pre-

sented a tribute to their leader and nearly all 
Kent County department heads were on hand for 
the ceremony. A series of speakers recognized 
President Bantaõs commitment to public service 

and his very humble beginnings as a 
young child growing up in downtown 
Smyrna. As he often does at Levy 
Court meetings, President Banta con-
cluded his remarks by quoting the 
Boy Scout motto òBe Preparedó and 
the 12 components of the Boy Scout 
Law. 

Levy Court President P. Brooks Banta (top photo, left) receives the 
BSA Distinguished Citizen Award from previous recipient Ed Dulin 
and a tribute from fellow Commissioners (bottom photo).  
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  PDUPCFS            
01 Jeremy Sheppard, Comm. Srvs/Parks & Rec.  
02 Tom Gates, Public Works/WWF  
03 Brad Eaby, Levy Court Commissioner  
04 Ralph Neil, Jr, Public Safety/EMS  
07 John Butler, Planning Services/I&E  
10 Deborah Moore, Deeds Office  
10 Jody Sweeney, Levy Court Commissioner  
10 Elizabeth Perry, Public Works/Facilities Mgt.  
11 Lisa Bryant, Deputy Comptroller  
12 Sierra Horney, Public Safety/EMS  
12 James Newton, Public Works/Engineering  
13 Christopher Horsey, Public Works/WWF  
14 Laura Minnich, Planning Services/GIS  
15 Marie Betty Lafortune, Public Works/Eng. 
16 Beverly Hay, Community Srvs/Parks&Rec 
19 John Tinger, Public Safety/EMS  
21 Loretta Wootten, Clerk of the Peace  
21 Earl Briel, Public Safety/EMS  
23 Patty Virdin, Planning Services/Planning  
26 Dorothy Cheatham, Administration-IT  
28 Barbara Miller, Public Works  
30 Russell Deputy, Public Works/Facilities Mgt. 

KENT COUNTY BIRTHDAYS  
31 Jessica Steele, Finance-Accounting 

       NOVEMBER 
01 Kevin Sipple, Public Safety/Emer. Comm. 
01 Cameron Maas, Public Safety/Emer. Comm. 
02 Vanessa Austin, Planning Services/I&E 
04 Timothy Wyatt, Public Safety/EMS 
07 Susan Hitchens, Finance-Accounting 
12 Christina Morton, Public Works/Engineering  
13 John Schulties, Planning Services/I&E 
14 Bruce Slody, Planning Services/I&E 
14 Marvin Millman, Public Works/WWF  
16 Fred Strauss Jr., Comm. Srvs/Parks&Rec 
16 Michael Bundek, Public Safety/Emer. Comm. 
16 Megan Moerman, Public Safety/EMS 
16 Michelle Zaffora, Public Safety/EMS 
17 Ronald Short, Jr., Public Safe./Emer. Comm. 
18 Kerry Clifton, Public Works/WWF 
20 Thomas Crowder, Public Safety/EMS 
23 Jack Webb, Public Works/Engineering 
23 Roxanne Parsons, Public Works/Fac. Mgt. 
27 Matthew Palmer, Public Safety/EMS 
28 David Mick, Public Safety/EMS 
  

By Evelyn Jopp, Personnel Technician I 

Annually the County must inform employees 

and retirees and their spouses 
age 65 or more that open en-
rollment for Medicare prescrip-
tion drug coverage (Part D) oc-
curs October 15ñDecember 7. 
 The creditable coverage 
notice was included with this 

newsletter and mailed to all eligible participants. 
The document may be needed if a Medicare eli-
gible employee/retiree seeks to enroll in Part D 
benefits in the future.  No action is required. 
 Medicare eligible employees and retirees 
should NOT sign up for Part D prescription bene-
fitsñsince the Countyõs medical plan provides 
equal to or better Rx coverage. By law, the 
County cannot provide prescription benefits to 

employees/retirees enrolled in Medicare Part D.  
 The Countyõs medical plan currently  pro-
vides unlimited prescription benefits with a $10 
co-pay for generic, $25 for brand name, or $50 
for non-formulary 30 -day supply drugs. A 3-
month supply is available at twice the copay rate 
at the pharmacy or through Medco/
ExpressScripts mail order service. 
 For more information about County pre-
scription benefits, contact the Personnel Office. 
at (302) 744 -2310.                            **1360**  

Part D credible coverage letters sent out  

Congratulations  o  
Congratulations to VANESSA AUSTIN (Permit 
Technician I) and her husband Ronald G. Martin 
III upon their marriage on September 19, 2015 at 
their home on Railroad Ave. in the Town of Wyo-
ming. Best wishes to the happy couple. 
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 Kent County staff on the Move...  q  
New Hires  

 

JAY HODNY 
GIS Technician I 
Grade 8 
Department of Public Works 
Engineering Division 
09/14/2015  

 
DALE GANT 

WWF Plant Operator II 
Grade 9 

Department of Public Works 
Wastewater Facilities Division 

09/21/2015  

 
ALONZO COKER, III 
Parks Worker I 
Grade 5 
Department Community Services 
Parks & Recreation Division 
09/28/2015  

 
Reinstatement  
 

JOHN MIECZKOWSKI 
Paramedic II 

Grade 11 
Department of Public Safety 
Emergency Medical Services 

09/28/2015  
 
Milestones  

 

PATRICIA ORONA 
20 Years  
Deed Clerk II 
Office of Kent County 
Recorder of Deeds 
09/05/1995  
 

DIRK YODER 
20 Years  

Paramedic II 
Department of Public Safety 

Emergency Medical Services Division  
09/21/1995  

Milestones continued  
 

ALLAN THOMAS 
20 Years  
Operations Foreman/Laboratory 
Department of Public Works 
Wastewater Facilities Division 
09/28/1995  

 
LISA BRYANT 

5 Years  
Deputy Comptroller 

Office of the 
Kent County Comptroller 

09/05/2010  

Staff learns CPR  
By Richard Schlauch, Paramedic III 

Starting a heart can be a thrill, but to do it suc-

cessfully one needs to be property trained.  Now, 
at least 26 more Kent County employees have 
learned the latest CPR techniques as recom-
mended by the American Heart Association. The 
class was held last month at the Department of 
Public Safety. 

These employees learned how to perform 
Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation with an Auto-
matic External Defibulator (AED) and where all 
of the AEDS are located in the County buildings 
and vehicles.   
 The following employees attended the 
classes: ROBERT BLOODSWORTH, MICHAEL 
BUNDEK, DYLAN CARRAR,  JENNIFER GRA-
HAM, DAVID GRYGO, FRAN GUNNING, MI-
CHAEL KURCAN, MARIE BETTY LaFORTUNE, 
MICHELE LAPINSKI, BRIAN LEWIS, JACK LOFT-
IN, CAMERON MAAS, MARY McCOLLEY, DAN 
McLAUGHLIN, ERIC NEELD, JEFF OUTTEN, 
VINCE PARSONS Sr., JUSTIN PIPPIN, KATIE 
RIDGWAY, DELBERT ROSS, EDWARD SEMANS 
J.R. SHORT, KEVIN SIPPLE, ROBERT WATTS,  
TOM WILLIAMS, and DESPINA WILSON. 
 The classes were taught by Paramedic II 
RICH ALLEN, Emergency Management Adminis-
trative Officer, BRANDON OLENIK, Paramedic II 
RALPH NEIL, and Dispatcher III ROBERT 
WATTS.   


